
 
 

 
 
 

AGENDA PAPERS FOR 
 

PUBLIC PROTECTION SUB-COMMITTEE  
 

Date: Tuesday, 19 March 2013 
 

Time:  6.30 pm. 
 

Place:  Room 7 & 8 Quay West, Trafford Wharf Road, Trafford Park, Manchester, 
M17 1HH 

 
A G E N D A   PART I Pages  

 
1.  ATTENDANCES   

 
To note attendances, including Officers and any apologies for absence. 
 

 

2.  MINUTES   
 
To receive and if so determined, to approve as a correct record the Minutes 
of the meeting held on 17th January 2013. 
 

1 - 2 

3.  HACKNEY CARRIAGE UNMET DEMAND STUDY 2012   
 
To consider a report of the Head of Public Protection. 
 

3 - 46 

4.  URGENT BUSINESS (IF ANY)   
 
Any other item or items (not likely to disclose “exempt information”) which, by 
reason of special circumstances (to be specified), the Chairman of the 
meeting is of the opinion should be considered at this meeting as a matter of 
urgency. 
 

 

5.  EXCLUSION RESOLUTION (REMAINING ITEMS)   
 
Motion (Which may be amended as Members think fit): 
 
That the public be excluded from this meeting during consideration of the 
remaining items on the agenda, because of the likelihood of disclosure of 
“exempt information” which falls within one or more descriptive category or 
categories of the Local Government Act 1972, Schedule 12A, as amended by 
The Local Government (Access to Information) (Variation) Order 2006, and 
specified on the agenda item or report relating to each such item respectively. 

 

Public Document Pack



Public Protection Sub-Committee - Tuesday, 19 March 2013 
   

 
 

6.  APPLICATION FOR THE GRANT OF A PRIVATE HIRE 
DRIVER'S LICENCE   
 

  

  
To consider a report of the Head of Public Protection. 
 

Para. 1 
 

47 - 54 

7.  URGENT BUSINESS (IF ANY)   
 

Para. 1 
 

 

 
 
THERESA GRANT 
Chief Executive 
 
 
Membership of the Committee 
 
Councillors C. Candish (Chairman), B. Sharp (Vice-Chairman), D. Bunting, 
M. Freeman, D. Jarman, J. Smith, N. Taylor, P. Myers and Mrs. J. Wilkinson 
 
Further Information 
For help, advice and information about this meeting please contact: 
 
Natalie Owen, Democratic Services Officer 
Tel: 0161 912 4221 
Email: natalie.owen@trafford.gov.uk  
 
This agenda was issued on Thursday, 7 March 2013 by the Legal and Democratic 
Services Section, Trafford Council, Quay West, Trafford Wharf Road, Trafford Park, 
Manchester, M17 1HH.  



 

 
 

PUBLIC PROTECTION SUB-COMMITTEE 
 
17 JANUARY 2013 
 
PRESENT  
 
Councillor C. Candish (in the Chair). 
Councillors B. Sharp (Vice-Chairman), D. Bunting, M. Freeman, D. Jarman, J. Smith, 
N. Taylor, P. Myers and Mrs. J. Wilkinson. 
 
In attendance 
Solicitor (D. Glinka), 
Solicitor (D. Goldstein), 
Senior Licensing Officer (S. Bate), 
Democratic Services Officer (I. Cockill). 
 
 

 

39. MINUTES  
 

RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Public Protection Sub-Committee 
meeting held on 20th December 2012 be agreed as a correct record 
and signed by the Chairman. 

 
40. URGENT BUSINESS  
 

(Note: The Chairman allowed consideration of the following matter as an item 
of urgent business to enable the Sub-Committee to consider a proposed 
amendment to the Council’s Penalty Point System for Licensed Hackney 
Carriage Drivers at the earliest opportunity.) 
 
Review of the Council’s Penalty Point System for Licensed Hackney Carriage 
Drivers 
 
The Head of Public Protection submitted a report proposing amendments to 
the Penalty Points System to address parking in excess of the permitted 
numbers at ranks within the Borough. 

 
RESOLVED – 

 
(1) That the amount of penalty points awarded against the driver of any 

Hackney Carriage Vehicle which is parked at a rank in excess of the 
permitted number be increased from 25 points to 50 points. 

 
(2) That the Penalty Points System also be amended as follows: 
 

“When a total of 150 penalty points has been award against a particular 
driver or a particular vehicle proprietor, the driver and/or owner may 
will be invited reported to the Public Protection Sub-Committee. 
The Sub-Committee has the option of suspending or revoking the 
driver or proprietor licence if it considers necessary.” 
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Public Protection Sub-Committee  
17 January 2013 

 
 

 
 

 
41. EXCLUSION RESOLUTION (REMAINING ITEMS)  
 

RESOLVED: That the public be excluded from this meeting during 
consideration of the following items on the agenda because of the 
likelihood of disclosure of “exempt information” which falls within one or 
more descriptive category or categories of the Local Government Act 
1972, Schedule 12A, as specified on the agenda item or report relating 
to each such item respectively. 

 
42. APPLICATION FOR THE GRANT OF A PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER'S 

LICENCE  
 

The Head of Public Protection submitted a report requesting Members to 
consider an application for the grant of a Private Hire driver’s licence. The 
applicant attended the meeting to enable Members to give the matter their full 
consideration. 

 
 RESOLVED: That Mr. A.S’s application for a Private Hire driver’s 

licence be refused. 
 
43. APPLICATION FOR THE GRANT OF A PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER'S 

LICENCE  
 

The Head of Public Protection submitted a report requesting Members to 
consider an application for the grant of a Private Hire driver’s licence. The 
applicant attended the meeting to enable Members to give the matter their full 
consideration. 

 
 RESOLVED: That Mr. B.M.A’s application for a Private Hire driver’s 
licence be refused. 

 
44. PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER - AMENDMENT TO PREVIOUS PUBLIC 

PROTECTION SUB-COMMITTEE MINUTES  
 

The Head of Public Protection submitted a report requesting an amendment to 
the minutes of the Sub-Committee meeting held on 16th December 2010. 

 
RESOLVED: That resolution at Minute No. 55 of the Public Protection 
Sub-Committee meeting held on 16th December 2010 be amended to 
read as follows: 

 
“That should Mr. H.T. acquire any further offences up to December 
2013 he shall be automatically referred back to the Sub-Committee for 
consideration.”  

 
The meeting commenced at 6.30 pm and finished at 8.24 pm 
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TRAFFORD COUNCIL 
 
Report to:   Public Protection Sub-Committee 
Date:    19th March 2013 
Report for:    Decision 
Report of:  Head of Public Protection 
 
Report Title 
 

 
HACKNEY CARRIAGE UNMET DEMAND STUDY 2012 
 

 
Summary 
 

 
To invite the Sub-Committee to consider the findings of the recently 
commissioned unmet demand study relating to hackney carriage taxi provision 
in Trafford and decide a future policy. 
 

 
Recommendation(s) 
 

 
It is recommended that Members consider the report and submissions and 
determine which of the following options should be adopted by the Council: 

o to maintain the current limit of 143 hackney carriage licences; 
o to remove the limit on hackney carriage vehicle licence numbers; 
o to release a controlled number of licences on an annual basis. 

If the Sub-Committee is minded to release additional vehicle licences it is 
recommended that no new licences are issued until a full review of the hackney 
carriage vehicle specification is undertaken 
 

 
   
Contact person for access to background papers and further information: 
 
Name:  Joanne Boyle   
Extension: 4129  
 
 
 
 
Background Papers:  
Trafford Council: Hackney Carriage Unmet Demand Study: Final Report – November 
2012  
Responses from Hackney Carriage Trade 
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Background Information 
 

Relationship to Policy 
Framework/Corporate Priorities 
 

 
 

Financial  Option Two and Three will lead to an increase in 
income.  However, it must be noted that, under statute, 
as the fees received for the licensing of taxis should 
not exceed the cost of providing the licensing service 
itself, there would be no net effect on the Licensing 
Service budget; the additional income being offset by 
additional staff time in processing applications and 
monitoring the function. 
If the decision is taken to delimit the number of taxis, 
then subsequent monitoring of taxi ranks may reveal a 
need to expand their size or number, which the 
Council would be responsible for funding. 
 

Legal Implications: If the Council is to continue its policy of limiting the 
number of hackney carriage licences there is the 
possibility of a legal challenge to the decision in court.  
However, the Council could rely on the unmet demand 
survey if a legal challenge were made against a refusal 
to issue further vehicle licences.   Notwithstanding that 
no ‘significant’ unmet demand has been identified the 
Council is not obliged to continue with a limitation 
policy and could pursue alternative options.   
 

Equality/Diversity Implications All Trafford Hackney Carriages are wheelchair 
accessible.  If the Council were to release more 
licences, all new vehicles will be required to meet this 
standard. 
 

Sustainability Implications The role of the taxi trade is included in the Local 
Transport Plan, which identifies it as a key element in 
providing sustainable transport choices. The trade 
contributes to reducing congestion, improving air 
quality and accessibility.  The use of taxis for school 
transport; locating ranks at railway/coach stations and 
approving the use of liquid petroleum gas all contribute 
to reducing congestion and moving passengers 
quickly. 
 

Staffing/E-Government/Asset 
Management Implications 

Not Applicable 

Risk Management Implications   Not Applicable 

Health and Safety Implications Not Applicable 
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1.0 Background 
 
1.1 Under the Transport Act 1985, Councils may only limit the number of hackney 

carriage vehicle licences issued for its area where there is ‘no significant unmet 
demand’.  The issue of whether or not there is significant unmet demand must 
be determined through robust statistical analysis of the results of a survey of 
the demand within the Authority’s area.  Government guidance recommends 
that such surveys are to be undertaken every three years. 

 
1.2 In Spring 2006 the Council commissioned Halcrow Limited to carry out an 

unmet demand survey of hackney carriage provision in the Trafford Area.  The 
study concluded that there was significant unmet demand.  

 
1.3 The Public Protection Regulatory Licensing Committee at its meeting on the 

26th April 2006 decided to issue an additional 30 hackney carriage vehicle 
licences to alleviate the identified significant unmet demand, with an additional 
10 licences to be issued annually each October/November.  

 
1.4 At a meeting of the Public Protection Sub-Committee on the 6th March 2008, 

following representations from the hackney carriage trade, the Sub-Committee 
reduced the number of licences to be issued from 10 to 5 and resolved that no 
further licences be issued pending the findings of the unmet demand survey 
scheduled to be undertaken in 2009. 

 
1.5 In 2009 the unmet demand survey concluded that there was no significant 

unmet demand and consequently, the then limit of 143 vehicle licences was 
maintained. 

 
1.6 In July 2011, the Law Commission agreed to undertake a law reform project on 

the law of taxis and private hire vehicles as proposed by the Department for 
Transport. The resulting consultation paper reviewed the law, and made 
provisional proposals for reform.  The consultation closed on 10 September 
2012 and the Law Commission plans to publish a final report with a draft 
Bill in November 2013. It will be for Parliament to decide whether to change the 
law. 
 

1.7 The aim of the reform project was to clarify and simplify the existing law on 
taxis and private hire vehicles and to promote more consistency in safety 
standards across England and Wales, including better provision for disabled 
passengers. The other key aim was to deregulate aspects not linked to 
protecting public safety in order to encourage more competitive services. 

 
1.8 One of the most significant changes proposed was that local councils would no 

longer have the power to restrict the number of hackney carriage vehicle 
licences issued for its area. 

 
2.0 Unmet Demand Study 2012 
 
2.1 In January 2012 the Council commissioned Vector Transport Consultancy to 

undertake a study of the hackney carriage provision in Trafford.  The survey 
took place during the Spring/Summer of 2012. 

 
2.2 The study was conducted in pursuit of the following objectives: 
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o To determine whether or not there exists a significant unmet demand for 
hackney carriage services in Trafford; and  

 
o To advise on the action necessary to restore a position of no significant 

unmet demand, where appropriate. 
 
3.0 Conclusion of Study 
 

‘Conclusions 

 
The primary purpose of this study is to determine whether there is evidence of 
significant unmet demand. The evidence gathered suggests that there is some unmet 
demand. There is some evidence from consultation that there is unmet demand at 
night in the areas to the north and north west of the borough and following major 
events. There is also evidence from the rank surveys, that there are brief periods of 
unmet demand at ranks, predominantly at night. However, the ISUD index value 
calculated suggests that the level is below that which is considered to be significant. 
 
There is some imbalance in provision of Hackney Carriage services in the evenings. 
Most of the trade is concentrated in the centre and south. The balance is likely to 
move more to the south with the introduction of additional ranks. It may be possible to 
grow the trade by identifying demand in the north and north west of the borough in the 
evenings and introducing additional ranks, or implementing measures to encourage 
use of existing ranks in these areas. Suggested demand generators are the Imperial 
War Museum north, New Granada Studios and Victoria Warehouse. In order to ensure 
that the public is served in the areas identifies as problem areas for obtaining Hackney 
Carriage services, measures would be required to encourage drivers to operate in 
these areas. 

 
Hackney Carriage provision is particularly valued by some minority groups such as the 
elderly, disabled and in particular, wheel chair users. The quality control limitations to 
vehicle types which are able to service disabled travellers and wheel chairs helps to 
maintain this provision to a suitable level, for many users. However, an initiative which 
enables deaf users to book hackney travel by text message would improve choice and 
flexibility for travel, as well as potentially increasing business for the Hackney Carriage 
trade. 

 
Hackney Carriage drivers generally provide good customer care to passengers and 
are helpful to wheel chair users. However, the significant proportion of sampled drivers 
who ran the meter before the vehicle left the rank and stopped the meter after the 
vehicle arrived may indicate ignorance of the rules regarding charging passengers. 

 
Difficulties with servicing demand for taxi travel after football matches, cricket matches 
and major events, is a source of frustration for passengers and for the trade. Whilst 
such events may be considered exceptional events, insofar as they are not nightly 
occurrences, they are considered by many to be regular events. When evaluating 
unmet demand, the DfT guidelines indicates that the supply of Hackney Carriages 
should be sufficient to meet peak periods of demand, such as Friday and Saturday 
nights. Regular major events at fixed venues would also be considered as peak 
demand. Direct measurement of passenger delays or unmet demand for Hackney 
Carriages after major events, was not made during this survey. This is largely because 
there are no taxi ranks in use adjacent to the venues at times of peak demand. 
Therefore, we rely on the consultation data to evaluate the needs of the travelling 
public at these events. 

 
There is a desire to introduce green vehicles in the Hackney Carriage fleet. However, 
price may be a barrier to progress. At this point in time, the question is largely 
academic, owing to the extremely limited availability of suitable green vehicles. 
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Recommendations 

 
Some consideration should be given to the geographical imbalance of provision of 
Hackney Carriage services across the borough at night. Current and future 
developments around the borough and associated growth in demand should be taken 
into account when considering the need for existing unused taxi ranks and 
requirements for new ranks. It may be worth developing initiatives to improve the 
attractiveness and use of existing unused ranks and to identify the need for new ranks 
to service changing patterns of demand. 
 
Match day and major event demand levels should be taken into consideration. 
Measures may be considered to service demands after football matches and events. 
Initiatives such as temporary marshalled ranks and a taxi share scheme could be 
considered. However, the additional cost of such initiatives would need to be balanced 
with the additional level of service provided and potential associated revenue streams. 
 
More Hackney Carriages need to service the needs of the population to the north and 
west of the borough, at night. Hackney Carriages are over ranking in the south at night 
as there is not sufficient space to cater for the number of Hackney Carriages waiting 
for fares, at the ranks available, whilst intending passengers in the north and north 
west face difficulties hiring a Hackney Carriage. The council may want to consider 
measures to encourage more hackney carriages to operate in the north and west 
areas, rather than waiting at the overcrowded ranks to the south. 
 
Alternatively, amongst measures which may be considered to encourage additional 
Hackney Carriages to operate in the north and west of the borough, is to increase in 
the number of Hackney Carriages licensed to operate. If an increase were to be 
considered, the options for increasing numbers include; a single release of licenses, or 
a programmed release of licenses over a number of years, or a removal of the cap on 
licenses. A programmed and phased introduction of additional licenses would offer an 
opportunity for small numbers of licenses to be released and for conditions to be 
monitored and feedback to be gathered, in order to determine the impact of additional 

 licenses and whether the rate of release needs to be reviewed.’ 
 

 
4.0 Future Developments 
 
4.1 The Unmet Demand Study takes data from taxi rank surveys, together with any 

indication from public consultation of non-availability of hackney carriages, to 
calculate an Index of Significant Unmet Demand (ISUD).  This methodology 
has been used for many years and is standard across the industry.  However, 
because the Study focuses on rank based demand, it is difficult to provide a 
totally accurate depiction of demand in an area as diverse as Trafford.  
 

4.2 For instance, it is not possible to collect information throughout an entire year to 
assess seasonal effects.  The Study cannot accurately reflect the impact of 
large scale sporting, dance and concert events which are becoming regular 
events throughout the year; nor can it anticipate the likely demand from future 
developments, for example: the impact from Media City and Granada Studios. 

 
4.3 A further consideration relates to the proposed changes to the law regulating 

hackney carriages.  Under the current legislation, licensing authorities have the 
option of limiting hackney carriage numbers.   The Law commission in its recent 
consultation considered the question of quantity controls and argued that the 
advantages to removing such controls were:  improved provision of vehicles 
and improved access into the industry. The Commission did acknowledge that 
de-limiting would have a direct impact on the livelihood of the existing trade; 
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and could lead initially to congestion, pollution and over-rankling issues.  
However, in the view of the Commission the arguments in favour of 
deregulation, and the abolition of quantity controls, were more convincing. 
 

4.4 Therefore, it is expected that later this year the Law Commission will 
recommend to the Government that at some future date the power of licensing 
authorities to restrict vehicle numbers should be abolished. 
 

4.5 Given that the Study indicates that there is already an imbalance of service 
coverage; that demand is likely to increase between now and the next Study; 
and that within the next few years the power to restrict numbers may be 
removed from licensing authorities; members should consider the reintroduction 
of an annual release of an appropriate number of hackney carriage vehicle 
licences 
 

4.6 A move to total deregulation would have a sudden, significant impact on both 
the hackney carriage trade and the licensing authority.  A more gradual period 
of change, delivered through a limited annual release of plates, will allow the 
trade to make changes to the way they operate and develop a service that 
better meets the needs of the Borough especially during regular periods of 
peak demand. 

 
5.0 Additional Comments 
 
5.1 Following the publication of the Study the trade were given an opportunity to 

comment on its findings.  The comments from the trade on the findings of the 
Study are attached at Appendix B. 

 
6.0 Recommendations 
 
6.1 Notwithstanding that no ‘significant’ unmet demand has been identified the 

Council is not obliged to continue with a limitation policy and could pursue 
alternative options.  The study does recommend that the Council consider 
measures to encourage additional hackney carriages to operate in the north 
and west of the borough and an alternative option would be to increase the 
number of licensed vehicles to address this demand. 

 
6.2 The Sub-Committee is invited to consider the Study, this report and the 

comments of the trade and approve one of the following options: 
 

6.2.1 maintain the current limit of 143 hackney carriage licences; 
6.2.2 remove the limit on hackney carriage vehicle licence numbers; 
6.2.3 introduce a controlled release of licences on an annual basis. 

 
6.4 If the Sub-Committee is minded to release additional vehicle licences it is 

recommended that no new licences are issued until a full review of the hackney 
carriage vehicle specification is undertaken. 

 
6.5 A discussion on the benefits and dis-benefits of each option is attached at 

Appendix A. 
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APPENDIX A 
 
 
 

 
 

Option 1 Benefit Dis-benefits 

Maintain the current 
limit of 143 hackney 
carriage licences. 

Limits the number of vehicles 
competing for fares, enabling 
drivers to maintain a higher 
level of income than may be 
the case if numbers were 
unlimited.  Results in more 
full time and ‘professional’ 
drivers, than might otherwise 
be the case. 

Limits the number of vehicles which 
may be brought into service at peak 
times.  Enables plate premium values 
to develop, where licensed vehicles 
are sold, with operator license, for a 
premium over the basic vehicle price.  
These values attached to taxi licenses 
increase pressure to litigate for 
additional licenses, in order to procure 
high value licenses for free. 
High plate premiums can form a 
barrier to entry to the trade. 
Limits incentives to drivers to identify 
evolving patterns of demand and 
adapt and innovate to meet new 
demand. 

Option 2 Benefit Dis-benefits 

Remove the limit on 
hackney carriage 
licence numbers. 

The market will find its own 
level of supply and demand.  
Taxi plates no longer have a 
premium value so entry to the 
trade becomes easier. 
 
Hackney Carriage drivers are 
forced to innovate to develop 
efficient methods to reach 
more of the market for 
Hackney Carriage business.  
This may lead to formation of 
cooperatives and partnering 
arrangements.  

Drivers may transfer from Private Hire 
Vehicles to Hackney Carriage 
operation.  This can affect the balance 
of provision, between Hackney 
Carriage and Private Hire.  As a 
consequence, some parts of the 
market, such as suburban night time 
services, traditionally serviced by 
Private Hire Vehicles, may be affected 
by reduced availability. 
Increased competition and tighter cost 
control may apply pressure to vehicle 
quality, both in the Hackney Carriage 
and Private Hire fleet, resulting in 
older and less well maintained 
vehicles. 
Drivers may ‘cherry pick’ the most 
profitable times to operate.  i.e. new 
entrants to the trade may operate on a 
part time basis  at reduced cost with 
older second hand vehicles and only 
operate at peak periods of activity 
associated with the night time 
economy.  This can leave fewer 
vehicles to service daytime 
requirements. 
Hackney Carriages which are driven 
by multiple drivers, in multiple shifts, 
may lose drivers to new licenses.  
Therefore, whilst the number of drivers 
increases following de-restriction, the 
number of Hackney Carriages in 
operation may not increase by the 
same proportion, if shift operators are 
not replaced. 
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Option 3 Benefit Dis-benefits 

A controlled release of 
hackney carriage 
vehicle licences.  

A controlled release of 
licences combined with the 
introduction of additional 
ranks around demand 
generators; and measures to 
encourage use of existing 
ranks may address the 
imbalance in provision of 
hackney carriage services. 
 
A more gradual change from 
a quantity regulation, which 
will give the trade a gradual 
period of adjustment when 
compared to full delimitation 
at a given date. 
 
 

The dis-benefits would be similar to 
those for total deregulation but to a 
lesser degree. 
 
The controlled release could be 
undermined by a change in the law 
resulting in national delimitation. 
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